Post marked 3-20-84



American Fisheries Society Western Division

ALBERTA BRITISH COLUMBIA SASKATCHEWAN NORTHWEST TERRITORIES YUKON

MEXICO

ALASKA ARIZONA CALIFORNIA COLORADO HAWA!I IDAHO MONTANA NEVADA NEW MEXICO OREGON UTAH WASHINGTON WYOMING

WESTERN PACIFIC ISLANDS AND TRUST TERRITORIES

TO:

AFS Executive Committee

FROM:

S. A. Moberly, President

DATE:

March 24, 1984

SUBJECT:

WESTERN DIVISION SEMI-ANNUAL REPORT

This mid-term repose summarizes the activities of the Western Division from July 1983 (the annual conference) to the mid-term American Fisheries Society Executive Committee meeting, March 1934. Many of the divisions' committee chairmen agreed to remain in their positions (list enclosed). This provides continuity from the previous year and speaks well to the commitment of the committee chairmen. Enclosed also is the list of Western Division chapter presidents and the Executive Committee.

The Western Division has always had a high profile with regard to riparian habitat issues, and this presently continues. Planned for October 10-12, 1984, is the Pacific Northwest Stream Habitat Workshop. This workshop is the fourth in a series of continuing national workshops that are held at two-year intervals to discuss salmonid stream and habitat management. This workshop will concentrate on anadromous salmonids along the Pacific coast. Previous workshops include those held in 1979 in Stevens Point, WI; 1980 in Asheville, NC; and 1982 in Jackson. WY.

The Sport Fish Research Foundation, U.S. Forest Service, Bureau of Land Management, and the American Fisheries Society, as well as others, have assisted in co-sponsoring these workshops. Previous co-sponsors have indicated a continuing need to discuss stream habitat management methods in various geographical areas of North America in future years, at two-year intervals; hence, the Western Division has organized this workshop to continue the series. Immediate Past President, Don Duff, is coordinating the effort, and the 1984 workshop will be held at Humboldt State University, Arcada, CA, and will be hosted by the Humboldt Chapter.

The Western Division also has the lead in the development of a standard glossary of terms and technology for stream and lake surveys in the western states. Dr. Helm (ID) and Paul Brouha (MT) are leading this effort. All the directors of state and federal land management agencies in the western United States have been contacted and solicited for support. Of 43 letters sent out recently, roughly half of the agencies have responded; all have been positive. This glossary will provide definition and methods at minimum levels for stream and lake survey techniques that can be used by fisheries agencies throughout the west, for planning, implementing, and analyzing stream and lake fisheries data. AFS EXCOMM suggestions as to how funding can be secured would be helpful.

In addition to this Habitat Inventory Committee and the Western Division Public Lands Committee (Dave Cross, MT), Riparian Habitat Committee (Don Martin, ID), and Water Development and Streamflow Committee (Dudley Reiser, CA and Tom Wesche, WY) continue to be active. The latter committee is working on the Western Division Small Hydro Position Statement and expects to include it in the program for the July conference. Also, a symposium for small hydro is planned for 1985.

The Western Division has a new editor this year, Bob Phillips (OR), who has done an outstanding job and has agreed to continue through this coming year. The next issue of the Newsletter will be sent out in April. At that time, ballots will be distributed also. During these past two years, past Western Division President, Bob White, and his Bylaws Committee, have initiated the necessary changes in the bylaws to bring into conformance with division's wishes to conduct business.

Included in these changes is the election of a First Vice President. This will give the Western Division another executive officer and greater continuity, as officers advance to President-Elect, President, and Immediate Past President. The Vice President will be the division's Membership Chairman and Program Chairman for the annual conference and in the following year will serve as President-Elect. The Immediate Past President chairs the Nomination Committee and co-chairs the Awards Committee. All of these changes provide for greater continuity, from one year to the next, in running the division's business.

Over the years, the Western Division has developed a very cordial and productive working relationship with the Western Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies, our co-hosts for the annual conference. This relationship was further solidified by unanimous approval of a Memorandum of Understanding by the Western Association directors at their mid-term meeting that was held recently in Denver. The Western Division is a nonvoting member of the Western Association, and these new guidelines provide that the Western Division Chairman of the Time and Place Committee, Resolutions Committee, Awards Committee, and Program Arrangements Committee will be members of their companion committees in the Western Association. The coordinating document (enclosed) also provides for greater cooperation and coordination in several other areas.

The Programs Committee, under the leadership of President-Elect Neil Armantrout, has worked diligently and closely with the Western Association folks to give the 1984 conference attendees a really great program. This year's conference is being held in beautiful, and very British, Victoria, B.C. Neil will gladly supply additional information to those that may plan to attend. The 1985 conference will be held in Aspen, ∞ .

The Western Division's Marine Committee has not been as active this past few months as it has been previously, because Chairman Gary Sakagawa is carefully searching for his replacement to head the committee. The committee has been working on a position paper on salmonid management along the Pacific coast and will present the positions at the July conference.

The committee, this past fall, worked with the division, Marine Section, and North Pacific International Chapter to sponsor the first ever participation by the American Fisheries Society at the Fish Expo in Seattle, WA. The event is covered in the latest issue of Fisheries, Volume 9, Number 1, page 52. The next venture planned along this line is to duplicate this effort (and success) at Fish Expo on the east coast that will be held at Boston in 1984.

The Audio-Visual Committee continues to be chaired by Mike Johnson (CA), and that committee plans to complete and publish the guidelines for preparation of slide tape modules. The Endangered Species Committee, again led by John Rinne, continues to be active; updating fish species status throughout the western division states. The remainder of the committees in the division (Membership Concerns, Dave Bennett, ID; Time and Place, Ross Peterson, BC; Membership, Steve Grabacki, AK; Student Concerns, Jim Reynolds, AK; Resolutions, John Peters, CO; and Audit, Bob House, OR) are actively carrying out their various duties and charges from the Executive Committee. The Executive Committee itself has been active also. Between the five officers, the Executive Committee has covered most of the chapter meetings. It is difficult to cover all the territory each year, and the only sensible approach is to tackle the job by the committee as a whole. Don Duff and Neil Armantrout have been the most active in giving the division exposure at the chapter meetings. The Alaska Chapter was honored to have the International President, Janice Hughes, attend their conference in Soldotna this last November.

The division is helping sponsor the Federation of Fly Fishers, of Englewood, CO, as a sustaining member of the Society. We welcome this new member. The Great Plains Fisheries Workers Association donated over \$500 to the AFS Permanent Home Fund recently. The money was raised by an auction of fishing and hunting equipment donated by the association members. The auction was held at their annual meeting. We are very grateful for this contribution and hope that the Western Division can sponsor this association as another new sustaining member of the society.

Work is continuing to form a Mexican chapter. Neil Armantrout is leading this effort, and we hope to add Mexico as a Western Division chapter in the near future.

Enclosures: Chapter Presidents

Committee Membership list Coordinating Guidelines

cc: WDAFS Executive Committee
Western Division Chapter Presidents
Committee Chairmen

Executive Committee

Chairman, Stan Moberly, President
Department of Fish and Game, FRED Division
P.O. Box 3-2000, Juneau, AK 99802 (907) 465-4160

Neil Armantrout, President-Elect P.O. Box 10582, Eugene, OR 97440 (503) 687-6810

James Fessler, Secretary/Treasurer Rt. 5, Box 325, Corvallis, OR 97330 (503) 757-4184 (B) (503) 838-2644 (H)

Don Duff, Immediate Past President 4332 Noel Drive, Salt Lake City, Utah 84117 (801) 625-5662

John Rinne, National Nominating Committee U.S.F.S. - Forestry Sciences Lab Arizona State University, Tempe, AZ 85281 (602) 261-4365

Nominating Committee Chairman, Don Duff 4332 Noel Drive Salt Lake City, UT 94117 (801) 625-5662

Membership Concerns Committee Chairman, David Bennett University of Idaho College of Forestry Moscow, ID 83843

Time & Place Committee Chairman, Ross Peterson 1247 Bedford Ct. No. Vancouver, B.C. V7R 1L1 (604) 980-7824

Membership Committee Chairman, Steve Grabacki Dames & Moore, Inc. 800 Cordova St. Anchorage, AK 99501 (907) 279-0673

Bylaws Committee Chairman, Bob White Montana State University Biology Department Bozeman, MT 59717 (406) 994-3491 Student Concerns Committee Chairman, Jim Reynolds University of Alaska Fishery Coop. Unit Fairbanks, AK 99701 (907) 474-7661

Public Lands Committee Chairman, Dave Cross Finley Point Route W 2213 Polson, MT 59860 (406) 675-4600 X366

Newsletter Committee Editor, Bob Phillips USDA-USFS Pacific NW Region Multnomah Building 319 SW Pine St., Box 3623 Portland, OR 97208 (503) 221-3350

Resolutions Committee Chairman, John Peters P.O. Box 35007 Denver, CO 80215 (303) 234-2050

Marine Fisheries Committee Chairman, (temporary) Ross Peterson 1247 Bedford Ct. No. Vancouver, B.C. V7R 1L1 (604) 980-7824 Program Committee Chairman, Neil Armantrout, Oregon P.O. Box 10582 Eugene, OR 97440 (503) 687-6810

Riparian Habitat Committee Chairman, Don Martin, Idaho Rt. 1, Box 84 Star, ID 83669 (208) 334-4251

Endangered Species Committee Chairman, John Rinne Forest Service, USDA Arizona State University Tempe, AZ 85281 (602) 261-4365

Trade Show Committee Chairman, (temporary) Ross Peterson 1247 Bedford Ct. No. Vancouver, B.C. V7R 1L1 (604) 980-7824

Water Devel. & Streamflow Committee Co-Chairman, Dudley W. Reiser Bechtel Group, Inc. Box 3965 San Francisco, CA 94119 (415) 768-2627

Co-Chairman, Tom Wesche University of Wyoming Box 3067, University Station Laramie, WY 82071 (307) 766-2143 Awards Committee Co-Chairman, Don Duff (see above) Al Mills 615 E. Center Street Orem, UT 84057 (801) 377-5780

Audio-Visual Committee Chairman, Michael Johnson, Calif. Dept. of Fish and Game, Region 3 2201 Garden Rd. Monterey, CA 98940 (408) 649-2882

Habitat Iventory Committee Chairman, Bill Helm Dept. of Wildlife Resources Utah State University Logan, UT 84322

Audit Committee Chairman, Bob House, Oregon Box 3227 Salem, OR 97302 (503) 399-5643 William Heard, President Auke Bay Fisheries Laboratory NOAA-Department of Commerce Auke Bay, AK 99821

James E. Johnson, President Bonnville Chapter Utah Division of Wildlife Resources 1596 West North Temple Salt Lake City, UT 84116

Forrest Sessions, President
Dept. of Fisheries & Wildlife Biology
Colorado State University
Ft. Collins, CO 80523

Richard S. Shomura, President Hawaii Chapter NMFS - P.O. Box 3830 Honolulu, HI 96812

Don Martin, President Idaho Chapter Rt. #1, Box 84 Star, ID 83669

Sam Crow, President Box 4901 New Mexico State University Las Cruces, NM 88003

James Newton, President Oregon Chapter 3701 W. 13th St. The Dalles, OR 97058

Cay Goude, President Sacramento Chapter 10685 Jackson Road Sacramento, CA 95826 William J. Matter, President 325 Biological Sciences East Bldg. - University of Arizona Tuscon, AZ 85721

Dan Odenweller, President California-Nevada Chapter 4001 N. Wilson Way Stockton, CA 95205

Mary McAfee, President Colorado-Wyoming Chapter 711 Independent Avenue Grand Junction, CO 81505

Keith A. Kutchins, President Humboldt Chapter Calif. Coop. Fishery Research Unit Humboldt State University Arcata, CA 95521

Patrick Graham, President Montana Chapter 1837 Stag Lane Kalispell, MT 59901

James Johnston, President Washington State Game Department 600 N. Capital Way Olympia, WA 98506

Marv Yoshinaka, President Portland Chapter American Fisheries Society U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 727 N.E. 24th Avenue Portland, OR 97232

Steve Wolff, President Dept. of Zoology & Physiology University of Wyoming Laramie, WY 82071